Mr. N M Nene

Chairperson: Portfolio Committee on Finance

23 May 2008

Dear Mr Nene

Re: Financial Intermediary Association (FIA), the Association of Professional Financial Planners (LUASA) and Association of Black Insurance Brokers’ (ABIB) response to the Insurance Laws Amendment Bill (hereafter refer to as “the Bill”)

Thank you for the opportunity to make a submission to the Portfolio Committee on Finance.
We understand the rationale in amending the Long-term Insurance Act, 1998 and the Short-term Insurance Act, 1998 as a number of the present stipulations may be outdated and less relevant to the current financial services environment. 
We had little opportunity to scrutinise this lengthy document which will surely, at face value, have an enormous impact in the insurance industry and, ultimately, the consumer. FIA, LUASA and ABIB represent more than 16 000 intermediaries and it was simply not possible to consult with them in such a short period of time.
Over the past two years our intermediary bodies have engaged in numerous discussions with National Treasury in terms of the draft document regarding Contractual Savings in the Life Insurance Industry and have also recently submitted documents from the Short-term Insurance intermediary perspective. This Bill came as a surprise to us as there are a number of other processes underway which are relevant to the issues at hand. The proposed amendments contained in the Bill may therefore be premature, as current investigations into the workings of the Short-term Insurance industry by National Treasury are still in process. 

We would like to specifically comment on the Memorandum on the Object of the Insurance Amendment Bill, which accompanied the Bill, making specific reference to paragraph 4, page 52 which reads as follows: 

“4.
ORGANISATIONS AND INSTITUTIONS CONSULTED

The proposed amendments were made available for public comment for a period of 30 days. Ad hoc consultations with affected industry participants prior to submission of the Bill to Cabinet were also undertaken. The Bill was revised where considered necessary in the light of comments received.”

The intermediaries have consulted widely with other stakeholders in the Short-term Insurance industry in order to determine whether there was indeed consultation of any nature prior to the drafting of the Bill. The feedback was a resounding “no” from all bodies.  This lack of consultation has severely prejudiced all constituencies and, more importantly, the consumer.  There is no doubt whatsoever that the Bill will impact severely on the Short-term Insurance industry and service to consumers.
The time granted for consideration of the impact of the proposed changes and submitting a response to PCOF is totally inadequate, taking into account the need for specialised assistance in interpretation of the Bill.  The introduction of the Bill may have a significant impact on how business is conducted and how services are rendered to consumers by the Short-term industry. The rationale behind many of the changes is unclear and there are serious doubts as to whether they will ultimately improve the rendering of services within the Short-term Insurance industry.

The present product delivery method where administrators and intermediaries create product value in a free and very competitive market is beneficial to the quality of product the consumer receives.  Insurers are unable to deliver products with similar or better quality and variety, and are sometimes unwilling to do so. The primary distribution channel for Short-term Insurance is the independent and corporate insurance broker.

It is as a result of the reasons outlined above that the present delivery and value-add exist, representing such a big and important portion of products purchased.  The amended Bill will further lead to uneven playing fields between different service offerings in the Short-term Insurance industry. This may lead to the demise of small competitive, entrepreneurial enterprises in the Short-term Insurance industry. Depending on interpretation of amendments included in the Bill, it may slowly suffocate the individual and/or SME – a critical means of making products accessible to all South Africans. 
The lack of interaction and involvement of all stakeholders in the insurance industry could therefore result in numerous unintended consequences.
The joint Intermediary bodies request the immediate withdrawal of the amendments to Section 48 of the Short-term Insurance Act as contained in this Bill, until there has been appropriate consultation with all stakeholders. The way in which the Bill is currently drafted allows different interpretations to be attached thereto. In-depth consultation therefore needs to take place to ensure that the intention of these changes is properly understood. 
Proposed amendments to sections other than Section 48 remain uncontested.
If the primary objective of the Bill is to strengthen the legislative framework for a sound and well regulated insurance services industry, and to provide financial market stability to industry players as well as consumers, it is our view that wider consultation should first take place, and that this should include all stakeholders in the Insurance industry.
Justus van Pletzen

CEO

Financial Intermediaries Association of Southern Africa
